PINEWOOD FIRE DISTRICT

BOARD MEETING

SEPTEMBER 17, 2013
MEMBERS PRESENT:
Chairman - Richard Drinen

Len Friedlund, Clerk


Ben Click, Member


Barbara Timberman, Member

Bill DeGroot, Member


MEMBERS ABSENT:

None
STAFF PRESENT:

Chief Welsch



Office Manager - Kim Ball

Captain, Josh Tope

Devon Liggett



Matt Burns



Casey Welsch

Bennie Pospishel


Evelyn Masoner





VOLUNTEERS PRESENT:
Chris Stoltze


PUBLIC PRESENT:


Larry & Lynne Young 

Sue Drinen
Meeting opened at 5:01 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance and Roll Call.  A quorum was affirmed.
ADMINISTRATIVE REMARKS:

Chairman Drinen opened the meeting by telling the board that he will not be at the next meeting and he would like Clerk Friedlund to chair the meeting.  Clerk Friedlund acknowledged that he would be chair at the October 15th meeting.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:
The minutes for August 20, 2013 were approved as presented.  
CORRESPONDENCE:
Office manager gave the chairman the correspondence for the board to read.
FINANCIAL REPORTS:

A.  AUGUST EXPENDITURES:
Chief Welsch explained that the first report is the variance report that the board wanted included in the packet this month.  Chief Welsch went on to explain that we are right where we should be at this time of year, the taxes will not start coming in until October at which time our income will begin to pick up.
Member Click asked "I assume that everyone has received they're tax bills in the mail?  My bill went down this year."
Chief Welsch responded "Since I have been here we have reduced the property tax burden every year.  Depending on the assessed evaluation your taxes may go up or down each year.  The only reason we have been able to do that is because we paid of our outstanding debt and we have been saving as much money as possible."
Member Click stated "There seems to be a lot of redundancy in these new board reports."
Office manager Ball "That's why I gave Chairman Drinen a list of what each report corresponds to on the list the auditor gave us.  This way the board can decide which reports aren't necessary."

Chairman Drinen asked the board members to look at the list the office manager gave him so they can discuss what they want to do.  
Member Timberman stated "I was going to bring up the same thing, going thru these reports you see a lot of the same things over and over."

Chairman Drinen asked "Is the auditor going to come up and work with us in November?"
Chief Welsch responded "A lot will depend on when they have the time to do it.  We will have to set up an appointment with him.  It may require a special meeting."

Chairman Drinen responded "Okay, that would be fine.  Maybe he will tell us that we don't have to have all these reports."
Member Click stated "What is the CPA's role in all this?"

Chief Welsch responded "She is a certified public accountant."
Member Click stated "The sheet that is included in the packet, she has signed off on it.  This packet is really difficult to make sense of."

Office manager Ball stated "That's why I had her do the variance report."

Member Click continued "I am wondering if administratively she works for the fire chief, from an accountability stand point she really works for the Chief and the Chairman of the board and that the Chairman would have the ability to speak with her and ask her about anything to do with the financials.  I think that is what the spirit of the statue is about, but also would give us some assurance that we actually have a CPA that is looking at our financials every month.  I would like to see her giving us some type of assurance that there are no problems with our financials.  The statue wanted to put the responsibility on the boards but these reports are really difficult to deal with.  Isn't there some way that we can be guaranteed that the financials are right?"
Chief Welsch asked "You're looking for some type of guarantee?  That would be the fact that she is a licensed certified public account, her license would be at stake, and that is why we use her.  It gives us a credibility factor associated with the bookkeeping."
Chief Welsch stated "My understanding of 2572 as explained by the auditor, AFDA and several other people; 2572 came about because of those fire districts that had criminal activity as well as going bankrupt and their boards were not involved with the financials.  I don't know if we will be able to do away with the new board reports.  We can talk to the CPA and see if she can come up with an attestation statement of some kind, then we could just print out one packet, have it reviewed by the Chairman and sign off on it."
Chairman Drinen stated "We could also have a board member or Chairman of the board assigned to review the financials and sign off on the packet."
Member DeGroot stated "If you take a look at the reconciliations you have the same pages of details three different times; the information is repetitive."

Chief Welsch replied "I know and we are sorry but we can only follow what the law says."

Member DeGroot stated "These reports just show the same things in different ways.  How do we get this fixed?"

Office manager Ball replied "You need to contact your house and senate representatives and tell them how you feel."

Member Click stated "We are not questioning anyone's integrity.  I am just looking for a system that will hold up under scrutiny and satisfy the statue.  I suspect that few other districts have a CPA doing their financials and that is a plus for us.  If that CPA could, on a monthly basis, certify that everything has been done correctly then coordinate with the chair (or whoever is designated to look over the financials) to get together with her and have her go over those reconciliations, etc."

Chief Welsch replied "All we do is retain her to update our QuickBooks program, payroll service, reconcile the financials and do the end of year requirements."
Member Click stated "I think that is a good status as she is an independent accountant and has no stake in what we do or don't do."

Chief Welsch replied "If we can get her to make up a form stating that she has reviewed the financials and it meets the statue.  We can then print our one copy and if you as a board chose to review it or not, we as your administrators have done what we were suppose to do.  All they are asking us to do in the senate bill is give the board all the financial information that they require to make informed decisions.  Some departments are buying I-Pads to check out to their board members so that they can review the financials that way."
Chairman Drinen stated "Lets move on to the office manager's report."

OFFICE MANAGER’S REPORT – Kim Ball
A.  Ambulance Billing Report:  AUGUST 2013
We charged out $31,480.71 in ambulance billing in August.  We received $11,959.84 in payments and our aging report is at $71,067.87.  Resident subsidy for August was $3,446.80 bringing our year to date figure up to $3,817.57.  I have billed Highlands for the Bear Jaw crew fires; I am still working on the Rim fire and the Holiday SAR.  I have billed out $69,993.00 to Highlands so far.  I also have billed State Land for the two wild land assignments that we responded to; the total for that billing is $6,227.03.  We have not received any out of district payments or collection payments this month.
B.  MONTHLY RUN LOG COMPARISON REPORT:  AUGUST 2013
In August we had 46 medical calls, 13 fire calls and 14 special duty calls which brings our total to 73 calls.  We saw 27 people in the med-room to bring our month total to 100.  We had 28 transports with 28 patients being transported.  Calls inside the district totaled 56 or 77% and there were 17 calls outside the district or 23%.  Our call volume is up with a year to date figure of 453 calls so far this year.

C.  EXPLAIN WHY JULY BALANCE SHEET WAS OFF:

The CPA included a letter of explanation as to why the balance sheet didn't balance last month.  The board was satisfied with that explanation.
CHIEF'S REPORT:
A.
Response Exception Reports:


1.
Fire

2.
EMS


3.
Rescue

Chief stated "We had an interesting EMS call, A shift was on it.  Sergeant, John Jamison was out here about 9 pm at the motel, he was running license plates and he found one that was connected to a missing person report.  Sergeant Jamison contacted the owner of the motel, got the room number of the person, went to the room and when no one answered the door had the motel owner open the door.  They then found an unconscious individual who had left a suicide note.  At this time he called us and we took the person to hospital for treatment.  I will be writing a letter to Bill Prible informing him that Sergeant Jamison saved this person's life by being so dedicated to his job."
Chief went on to say "C shift had an MVA that went over the embankment and into a field landing on its side.  There was a large person, 380 pounds, trapped inside the vehicle and the crew had to do extrication.  During the extrication one of our firefighters had his finger almost crushed due to the extrication tool rotating so that he could not shut it off.  This happens frequently with this tool, when it rotates a certain direction you can not shut off the tool.  They ended up using almost every tool they had on the engine to cut the roof off to get this patient out."
B.
COMP TIME REPORT:  
Chief Welsch explained that Captain Tope has meet with the membership has approved it in concept as long as it is not required and it's an adjunct.  So we will begin writing this up, it is not in the current 
MOU, but we may have to rewrite the MOU in January anyway do to the health insurance issues; we will make those changes at that time. 

C.
DEATH BENEFITS COMMITTEE REPORT:

The death benefits issues for the seasonal employees; at this time they are uninsurable at this point.  We can not even offer them the $10,000.00 policy that we offer the volunteers just because of their seasonal status.

Chief stated "I have gotten together with Shelby of the Bear Jaw crew and we have drafted a letter that each member that comes on board as a seasonal employee will receive this letter which states; this is what we will provide you and if you want life insurance you can go and buy it yourself or not.  Each letter will be signed by the person being hired and possibly their spouse so that they know that these are our employment limitations and nothing else is proposed or implied."  
Member Click stated "I guess they are getting ready for that special session at the capital, it is going to address many issues including benefits and payment of wild land fire crews."
Chief Welsch replied "I know they were going to meet and it's a hot political issue.  I know that those people who feel they should be entitled to the same benefits as a fulltime firefighter who pays into the retirement system.  The PSPRS is a funded retirement program and if the people who are not covered by that plan get those benefits it will become an unfunded retirement program.  So this is a real problem for those of us in the PSPRS."

Member Click stated "There is a real need for part-time firefighters during the summer fire season.  But you are right it doesn't make any sense to bankrupt the retirement system.  But the state could come up with a $50,000.00 lump sum payment or something; in effect they would come up with a system to insure them."

Chief Welsch replied "Part of the problem is that someone retires from one retirement system and then goes back to work for the same place they just retired from and join a different retirement system; which is not the way the program is suppose to work."
Chief Welsch stated "Real quickly I want to bring you up to date on the Bear Jaw crew.  They have cut 13 acres in Munds Canyon, they surveyed 50 properties in Munds Park this year, they were dispatched to Thompson Ridge fire, Rock Creek fire, the Silver fire, the Idaho fire, Granite Mountain memorial, Arrastra fire in Alaska, the Rim fire and the Holiday Search and Rescue in New Mexico where they were searching for a missing firefighter.  To date the grant we are working on that is allowing us to cut Munds Canyon and cut properties with a partial reimbursement to the people who have gone forward with it; we have a total invoiced amount of $20,300.00 and 5.8 acres in the park cut.  We owe the residents $5,229.00 we will make those payments within the next week and we will bill the Arizona State Forestry office for that $5,229.00 which we will be reimbursed for.  We have already meet our minimum contributions for the grant, currently at $15,071.00.  So the grant for the treatment is taken care of.  In addition we will continue to bill for the Bear Jaw crew."
Member Click asked "Is this $69,993.00 on the office manager's reports all of the fires the Bear Jaw crew was on?"

Office manager Ball replied "No, it is only part of them.  I am still working on the Rim fire and then I will do the Holiday SAR."
Clerk Friedlund asked "Is there any way we can get some of those stats in the Pinewood News?  We need all the help we can get on the Firewise community."

Chief Welsch replied "That's a good idea I will put that down to put into the paper."
Chief Welsch stated "I meet with our insurance person, Mr. Fendley, today he said we do not qualify for any exemptions in the affordable care act, we will renew on February 1, 2014 we will not be grandfathered because of our change from a $5,000.00 deductible to a $10,000.00 deductible 2 years ago.

We are going to have to change our insurance to another plan.  The insurance plans are going to a medal system being bronze, silver, gold and platinum.  Bronze is the lowest employer contribution and platinum is the highest employer contribution.  He believes that all insurance agencies will have about a 100 different options for with this system.  The good news is that they cannot give us any health questionnaires; they can only go by age, age of spouse and age of children.  There is no more than three steps allowed between the top and bottom premium amount.  That will help in some ways, but I expect the premiums themselves will be higher in order to make up what they can't charge due to the step system.  
We will have more information in November, we will have a work session and Mr. Fendley will come out to explain everything and answer any questions.  We will go forward from there and see if we can meet the established guide lines of the MOU if not we will have to amend the MOU.  I am hopeful that we have put aside enough money to continue the way we have been and that we will still have the 100 percent coverage that they currently have."

Chief Welsch stated "I have been trying to get the district 3 board position with AFDA.  I applied in May and got my app in before the deadline, but didn't hear anything.  In June they cancelled the regular meeting and said they would announce who got the position at the AFDA meeting in Tucson.  I went to Tucson and they didn't appoint anyone at the AFDA meeting.  Now they have taken two more applications (after the deadline) and in August they cancelled the meeting.  I went to the meeting in September and they said district 4 had one person apply so we will appoint him.  They are now stating that they may call for more applications for district 3.  I will continue to go to the AFDA board meetings and wait and see what they decide to do.  We may want to take a good look at not staying with AFDA due to the cost going up and the group not really working for the fire districts."
Chief Welsch stated "The senate study committee for county wide fire districts that was set up months ago is finally meeting tomorrow and I am going.  I would like any of the board members that want to go, to come along."

Chief Welsch explained "The Zumba group had their final class on Monday.  The ladies purchased all new dishes, glasses and flatware for the firefighters.  They wanted to say thank you for being able to use our facility.  We are more than happy to make Zumba a part of our wellness and fitness program.  We really appreciate everything the ladies have done for us." 
Chief Welsch stated "We are about to start expanding our wellness/fitness program.  I spoke about this at the auxiliary meeting a couple of weeks ago.  We will start off slow but we are looking at expanding the exercise program, we have 3 Pier fitness trainers now and they will not only help our crew to stay fit but they will begin to work with some of the people in the community.  I meet with Angela Golden who you know is a nurse practitioner, as well as having her doctorate, she is very interested in participating in the program with us.  She would like to hold wellness clinics at the station this year, we will branch out and by 2016 we hope to have reached a point where we can find the funding to hold a clinic here in Munds Park and it will be open 3 days a week.  With the affordable care act they are looking for prevention first and treatment second.  So it is possible that in a few years we may have several new revenue streams insurance wise as well as benefiting the community.
Chairman Drinen stated "Lets move on the summarize action items."
SUMMARIZE ACTION ITEMS:

Update on legislative issues.
Chief to discuss financial reports with CPA.

Discussion regarding an invitation to state house and senate members at an up coming meeting.
FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS:

Update on Legislative Issues.
Chief to discuss financial reports with CPA.
CALL TO PUBLIC:

Lynne Young asked "Chief what were you teaching in Salem?"
Chief responded "I was teaching a terrorism class."

Larry Young asked "Where would we have a clinic in Munds Park?"

Chief replied "We would need to rent a building or office space for the clinic."

NEXT MEETING: October 15, 2013 at 5 PM.

The meeting adjourned at 6:04 PM.

Respectfully submitted by   _____________________________________________





       (Clerk of the Board, Len Friedlund)
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